

SMU Law Review

Volume 65 | Issue 2 Article 9

January 2012

Commercial Transactions

John Krahmer

Recommended Citation

John Krahmer, *Commercial Transactions*, 65 SMU L. Rev. 361 (2012) https://scholar.smu.edu/smulr/vol65/iss2/9

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Law Journals at SMU Scholar. It has been accepted for inclusion in SMU Law Review by an authorized administrator of SMU Scholar. For more information, please visit http://digitalrepository.smu.edu.

COMMERCIAL TRANSACTIONS

John Krahmer*

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRODUCTION	361
II.	SALE OF GOODS	362
	A. CONTRACT FORMATION	362
	B. Warranties	365
	C. REVOCATION OF ACCEPTANCE	367
	D. Remedies	368
III.	LEASES OF GOODS	372
	A. Lease or Sale?	372
IV.	NEGOTIABLE INSTRUMENTS	373
	A. Negotiable or Non-negotiable?	373
	B. Transfer and Enforcement of Instruments	374
	C. Conversion of Instruments	377
	D. Payment by Mistake	378
V.	SECURED TRANSACTIONS	379
	A. Scope of Chapter 9	379
	B. Perfection of Security Interests	381
	C. Priorities	383
	D. Enforcement of Security Interests Following	
	Default	384
	E. The 2011 Legislative Amendments of	
	Chapter 9	387
VI.	CONCLUSION	389

I. INTRODUCTION

N 2010, the American Law Institute (ALI) and the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws (NCCUSL) approved several amendments to the Official Text of Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code on secured transactions.¹ These amendments, with a few non-uniform changes, were adopted in Texas during the 2011 legislative session with an effective date of July 1, 2013.² This article discusses

^{*} Professor of Law and Foundation Professor of Commercial Law, Texas Tech University. B.A., J.D., University of Iowa; LL.M. Harvard University.

^{1.} Nat'l Conference of Comm'ns on Unif. State Laws, Amendments to Uniform Commercial Code Article 9, The Am. L. Inst., http://www.ali.org/00021333/UCC9%20amendments%202010%20-%20final%20text.pdf (last visited February 17, 2012).

^{2.} The amendments were introduced in the 2011 legislative session as companion bills HB 1617 and SB 782. As finally approved, the House substituted SB 782 in lieu of HB

several of these amendments as well as a number of cases decided during the Survey period.

II. SALE OF GOODS

A. CONTRACT FORMATION

Although Chapter 2 of the Texas Business and Commerce Code (the Code) contains a number of provisions directed specifically at contracts for the sale of goods, it is built on a common law framework.³ Section 2.204 on contract formation is one of the instances in which common law principles are used to supplement the Code.⁴ J.D. Fields & Co., Inc. v. United States Steel International, Inc. is a good example of the interaction

^{1617,} and it was signed by the Governor on May 17, 2011. See Tex. S.B. 782, 82nd Leg., R.S. (2011), available at http://www.legis.state.tx.us/BillLookup/Text.aspx?LegSess=82R& Bill=SB782 (showing effective date of July 1, 2013); Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, §§ 1-20, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. ch. 9). The effective date of July 1, 2013 was deliberately chosen by ALI and NCCUSL as a uniform effective date to allow time for all states to consider legislative action on the amendments. The Texas version of the Uniform Commercial Code appears as the first eleven chapters in the Texas Business and Commerce Code (the Code). See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. §§ 1.101-11.108 (West 2009). It should be noted that the Code became effective in Texas on July 1, 1966 as a separate statute. See Uniform Commercial Code, 59th Leg., R.S., Ch. 721, §§ 1.101–10.105, 1965 Tex. Gen. Laws 1. It was reenacted in 1967 as part of the Business & Commerce Code, the first of the codes promulgated under the Texas Codification Act. Uniform Commercial Code, 61st Leg., R.S., Ch. 785, §§ 1-6, 1967 Tex. Gen. Laws 2343. In that process, the designation of "Article" in the Official Text was changed to "Chapter," subsections were designated by letters rather than numbers, and a period instead of a dash was used to designate sections. Thus, for example, § 2-204(1) in the Official Text became § 2.204(a) in the Texas codification. Revisions of the Code that have taken place since 1967 still substitute "Chapter" for "Article," and a period instead of a dash, but now use the Official Text system for designating subsections. See, e.g., Act of Jan. 1, 1996, 74th Leg., R.S., ch. 921, § 1, 1995 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 921 (West) (codified at Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. §§ 3.101-.805 (West 2011)). As currently enacted, Chapter 2 is the only chapter of the Code that retains the older non-uniform system to designate subsections. In the grand scheme of things, this is a minor point, but it can be confusing when doing Code research and in correlating the text of the Official Comments (which have not been adopted in Texas as part of the Code itself) to the statutory provisions. It can also affect searching on Westlaw and Lexis if the searcher is trying to track case interpretations of particular sections of the Code because of the variation in section and subsection designations over the years. Note 3, infra, contains an example of how this disparity can sometimes be confusing.

^{3.} Several sections of Chapter 2 contain provisions directed specifically at transactions involving the sale of goods that differ from, or are inappropriate for, non-goods transactions. See, e.g., Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. §§ 2.207 (differing terms in offer and acceptance), 2.305 (open price terms), 2.307–.308 (delivery terms), 2.314–.315 (warranties of merchantability and fitness for particular purpose), 2.319–.321 (shipment terms), 2.601–.602 (right and manner of rejection), 2.705 (right to stop delivery in transit) (West 2009).

^{4.} Section 2.204(a) provides, "A contract for sale of goods may be made in any manner sufficient to show agreement, including conduct by both parties which recognizes the existence of such a contract." The Official Comment to this section notes that "Subsection (1) continues without change the basic policy of recognizing any manner of expression of agreement, oral, written or otherwise. The legal effect of such an agreement is, of course, qualified by other provisions of this Article." Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2.204 (West 2009).

between the Code and the common law.⁵ In *Fields*, a seller of steel sent two separate price quotations to a prospective buyer. One of the quotations was sent in response to an inquiry from the prospective buyer and contained detailed information about the product, the quantity, the price, the payment terms, the manufacturing and delivery schedule, and an explicit statement that the terms would be valid for only fourteen days. The quotation did not, however, contain shipping terms, the method of shipping, or legal terms and conditions. Within five days, the prospective buyer sent a purchase order mirroring the terms of the quotation. The other price quotation contained similar terms, but the buyer did not respond to this quotation for more than fourteen days, and when the purchase order was finally sent, it stated a different quantity term. The seller did not acknowledge either purchase order and eventually notified the prospective buyer that it would not fill either of them.

The prospective buyer sued the seller for breach of contract. The principal issue turned on whether the prospective buyer was reasonable in believing the price quotations were offers that had been accepted by the purchase orders to form a contract. The seller moved for summary judgment and the district court ruled in favor of the seller on both claims.⁶ On appeal, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit discussed the interplay between the Code and the common law—citing Code provisions, the Restatement (Second) of Contracts, and several prior cases—in reaching a conclusion that a price quotation could constitute an offer if it was sufficiently detailed and did not limit the method of acceptance.7 The court held that the prospective buyer could have reasonably believed that the detailed price quotation was an offer that had been accepted by sending a purchase order within the specified time.⁸ It therefore reversed the determination as to the price quotation containing detailed terms to which the buyer had timely responded with a purchase order mirroring those terms, but affirmed summary judgment in favor of the seller on the other purchase order claim.9

Tricon Energy, Ltd. v. Vinmar International, Inc. addressed the question of whether a proposed contract modification was effective to add an arbitration clause to a contract. The issue arose because an email sent by the seller proposing the modification contained signature blocks for both parties. The buyer responded with an assenting email, but neither the buyer nor the seller ever signed the signature blocks. The buyer argued that the modification never became effective because of the lack of

^{5.} J.D. Fields & Co., Inc. v. U.S. Steel Int'l, Inc., 426 F. App'x 271, 276 (5th Cir. 2011). The district court decision in this case was discussed in last year's Survey. See John Krahmer, Commercial Transactions, 64 SMU L. Rev. 153, 157-58 (2011).

^{6.} J.D. Fields & Co., Inc., 426 F. App'x at 272.

^{7.} Id. at 275-81.

^{8.} Id. at 280.

^{9.} Id. at 278, 280-81.

^{10.} Tricon Energy, Ltd. v. Vinmar Int'l, Ltd., No. 4:10-cv-05260, 2011 WL 4424802, at *1 (S.D. Tex. Sept. 21, 2011).

signature. The court disagreed.¹¹ Citing, inter alia, the Fields case described above, the Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas reasoned that the seller's email should be viewed as an offer that was accepted when the buyer returned an email agreeing to the modification.¹² As to the lack of signatures, the court held that the terms of the sales contract indicated that the parties did not contemplate formal signing as a condition to contract formation because of industry practice and the language contained in the sales contract itself.¹³ The court also noted that section 1.201(b)(37) of the Code allows electronic "signing" of documents, and by typing their names at the bottom of the emails the parties had effectively signed the documents without the need to add a traditional written signature in the signature blocks.¹⁴ The court held that the proposed modification to add an arbitration clause had become a part of the contract.15

While contracts for the sale of goods are often formed by an exchange of communications, an enforceable contract may also be formed by the acts of a party. In United Galvanizing, Inc. v. Imperial Zinc Corp., a buyer placed an order for zinc to be used in a galvanizing process. 16 The seller made arrangements to supply the zinc through another company. Upon delivery, the buyer used one-half of the zinc in its galvanizing kettle and discovered that it contained too much aluminum to be suitable for galvanizing. The buyer then sued the seller for breach of contract and for damages caused to its galvanizing kettle. The seller counterclaimed for payment for the zinc that was used. The principal issues in the case turned on whether the seller had supplied zinc that conformed to the contract terms and whether the buyer's use of part of the shipment constituted acceptance of the goods.

A conversation that took place between the seller and the buyer prior to placement of the buyer's order indicated that they discussed variations in the grade of "Prime Western" zinc and "remelt" zinc and the relationship of these types of zinc to the standards of the American Society of Testing Materials (ASTM) for zinc to be used in a galvanizing process. When the buyer eventually placed its order by email, it did not specify that the zinc was to be "Prime Western" zinc conforming to the ASTM B 6 standard. A confirming email sent by the seller referred to the zinc as

^{11.} Id. at *8-10.

^{12.} Id. at *8. In the buyer's email response, it stated that the seller's proposal was accepted except for a proposal to change the time period for demurrage charges. The court viewed this response as "assent to the un-objected to additional terms in the sales contract." Id. at *9.

^{13.} Id. at *10.
14. Id. at *11. Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 1.201(b)(37) allows parties to sign a document by "using any symbol executed or adopted with present intention to adopt or accept a writing." TEX. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 1.201(b)(37) (West 2009). The court reasoned that by typing their names in the emails, the parties showed an intent to adopt the modification. Id.

^{15.} Tricon Energy, Ltd., 2011 WL 4424802, at *12.

^{16.} United Galvanizing, Inc. v. Imperial Zinc Corp., No. H-08-0551, 2011 WL 11185, at *1 (S.D. Tex. Jan. 3, 2011).

"remelt" zinc and did not represent that it conformed to the ASTM B 6 standard. The bill of lading also referred to the delivered zinc as "remelt" zinc. Based on the exchange of emails, and on the buyer's use of the zinc despite the lack of any indication that it conformed to the ASTM standard, the court held that a contract had been formed.¹⁷ Furthermore, the emails and the buyer's use of the zinc created a contract that satisfied the Code's Statute of Frauds.¹⁸ The buyer argued that even though it had not rejected the goods upon delivery, it was entitled to revoke acceptance because of nonconformity. The Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas rejected this argument on the ground that the goods did conform to the contract terms since none of the contract documents required the zinc to meet the ASTM B 6 standard.¹⁹ The court concluded that the seller was not liable for any damages suffered by the buyer and that the buyer was required to pay for the zinc that had been used.²⁰

B. WARRANTIES

Facts giving rise to a breach of warranty claim under the Code often give rise to other claims as well, such as negligence, fraud, strict liability in tort, and violation of the Texas Deceptive Trade Practices Act (DTPA).²¹ Woodhouse v. Sanofi-Aventis U.S. LLC is one example of such a case.²² In Woodhouse, the plaintiff sought help in treating her insomnia. Her physician gave her a sample box of Ambien, a medication available by prescription for conditions of insomnia. The plaintiff alleged that the medication caused her to "sleepwalk" and, in that condition, she drove and wrecked her car and was injured. She sued the manufacturer for negligence, strict liability, breach of implied and express warranties, fraud, and violation of the DTPA. Of particular interest for purposes of the breach of warranty claims, the court pointed out that claims for breach of an implied warranty of merchantability require the sale or lease of a product to a purchaser.²³ In this case, the plaintiff did not purchase or lease the medication, but instead she was given a sample of the product. Thus, the plaintiff failed to plead all of the necessary elements for a

^{17.} Id. at *10-12.

^{18.} Id. The Code Statute of Frauds appears in Section 2.201 of Texas Business and Commerce Code. Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2.201 (West 2009). In addition to the usual provisions dealing with contracts signed by the party against whom enforcement is sought, a separate provision provides that the Statute may be satisfied when goods have been "received and accepted." See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2.201(c)(3) (West 2009).

^{19.} United Galvanizing, Inc., 2011 WL 11185, at *11.

^{20.} Id. at *12.

^{21.} Numerous cases can be found in which some combination of these claims have been asserted. An overview of the relationship between these claims may be found in John Krahmer, 12 Texas Practice: Methods of Practice § 25.51 (3d ed. 2005 & Supp. 2011). Claims under the Texas Deceptive Trade Practices Act (DTPA) are frequently asserted because that Act includes a provision allowing DTPA actions for breach of warranty. See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 17.50(a)(2) (West 2011).

^{22.} Woodhouse v. Sanofi-Aventis U.S. LLC, No. EP-11-CV-113-PRM, 2011 WL 3666595, at *1 (W.D. Tex. June 23, 2011).

^{23.} Id. at *4.

claim of breach of implied warranty.²⁴ As to the breach of express warranty claim, the court reached a similar result because one of the elements of that claim requires the plaintiff to be a buyer of the product.²⁵ Here, again, the plaintiff was not a buyer because the medication had been given to her.²⁶ The claim brought for a violation of the DTPA was also dismissed, but the grounds were slightly different because the DTPA requires only that the plaintiff be a "consumer" who "seeks or acquires by purchase or lease, any goods or services."27 In her petition, the plaintiff neither sought nor acquired the medication by purchase or lease. The Federal District Court for the Western District of Texas granted the defendant's motion to dismiss all claims.²⁸

Unless disclaimed, the Code provides that every sale of goods by a merchant includes an implied warranty of merchantability.²⁹ An issue not addressed by the Code is whether used goods, as well as new goods, can include a warranty of merchantability when they are sold by a merchant seller. In Shows v. Man Engines & Components, Inc., a buyer purchased a yacht from an engine manufacturer's subsidiary with knowledge that both the yacht and its engines were used.³⁰ A major engine failure occurred and the buyer sued the manufacturer.³¹ Several Texas courts of appeals cases have held that the Code implies no warranty of merchantability in the sale of used goods.³² The plaintiff argued that this rule should no longer apply as shown by Texas Supreme Court decisions dealing with actions for breach of implied warranties of habitability and the assignability of claims under the DTPA.³³ The Houston Court of Appeals rejected this argument on the ground that those cases did not address the issue of merchantability under the Code and referred, instead,

^{24.} Id.

^{25.} Id. at *6-7.

Id. at *6; Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 17.45(4) (West 2011).
 Woodhouse, 2011 WL 3666595, at *7. The negligence, strict liability, and fraud claims were dismissed on various grounds dealing with tort law that go beyond the scope of

^{29.} Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. §2.314 (West 2009). Although this section defines the elements of "merchantability" in some detail, it is sufficient to note that the term generally requires that goods be of fair, average quality and such that they would pass without objection in the trade.

^{30.} Shows v. Man Engines & Components, Inc., No. 14-09-00895-CV, 2011 WL 4793764, at *1 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] Oct. 11, 2011); reh'g granted, 364 S.W.3d 348 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] 2012, no pet.).
31. Id. The yacht itself was a 1988 model. The engines had been replaced in 2000.

The sale of the yacht with the replaced engines took place in 2002. Thus, both the yacht and the engines were "used" at the time plaintiff purchased the yacht.

^{32.} See, e.g., Bren-Tex. Tractor Co., Inc. v. Massey-Ferguson, Inc., 97 S.W.3d 155, 159 32. See, e.g., Bren-Tex. Tractor Co., Inc. v. Massey-Ferguson, Inc., 97 S.W.3d 153, 159 n.8 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] 2002, no pet.); Bunting v. Fodor, 586 S.W.2d 144, 145–46 (Tex. Civ. App.—Houston [1st Dist.] 1979, no writ); Chaq Oil Co. v. Gardner Mach. Corp., 500 S.W.2d 877, 878 (Tex. Civ. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] 1973, no writ.). 33. Shows, 2011 WL 4793764, at *3. The cases cited by the plaintiff were Gupta v. Ritter Homes, Inc., 646 S.W.2d 168, 168–69 (Tex. 1983) (warranty of habitability would

extend from builder to both the original purchaser and to a subsequent purchaser of a home) and PPG Indus., Inc. v. JMB/Houston Ctrs. Partners Ltd. P'ship, 146 S.W.3d 79 (Tex. 2004) (distinguishing warranties on homes from warranties on goods).

to the earlier line of cases decided in the courts of appeals.³⁴ The court held that it was bound by these authorities unless they were abrogated by a supreme court decision or by an en banc ruling by the deciding court.³⁵ The lower court judgment granting a take-nothing judgment against the plaintiff was affirmed.³⁶

C. REVOCATION OF ACCEPTANCE

In Hull v. South Coast Catamarans, L.P., the buyer of a boat discovered cracks, dents, and small holes in the fiberglass.³⁷ The buyer notified the seller about the defects and had the boat examined by a fiberglass technician. The technician estimated that it would cost three to four thousand dollars just to determine the extent of the problems with the fiberglass. The seller offered to make repairs or to replace the boat, but the buyer refused this offer and demanded a full refund and reimbursement for costs incurred in connection with the boat. The seller refused and the buyer sued. After a fairly convoluted series of motions, discovery issues, and an assignment to a visiting judge, summary judgment was granted in favor of the seller. On appeal, the principal Code issue was whether the plaintiff had given effective notice of revocation to avoid the bar rule in section 2.607(c)(1) of the Code.³⁸ After reviewing the summary judgment record, the Houston First Court of Appeals held that the buyer had given proper notice to the seller and that issues of material fact existed as to whether the buyer provided an opportunity for the seller to cure the defects.³⁹ The court added that, even if notice had not been given as required by the Code, this would only bar the plaintiff from recovering on his Code claims and would not bar claims for negligence. negligent misrepresentation, breach of contract, and non-warranty claims based on violations of the DTPA because these claims sought remedies

^{34.} Shows, 2011 WL 4793764, at *3.

^{35.} Id.

^{36.} Id. at *5. The author has noted elsewhere that the issue of whether a warranty of merchantability should be implied in the sale of used goods should be re-examined because Chaq Oil Co. v. Gardner Mach. Corp., the seminal case on this issue, merely relied on pre-Code cases as controlling precedent without analyzing the provisions of Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 2.314 or its Official Comment, and subsequent decisions have uncritically followed the lead of Chaq Oil. See John Krahmer, Commercial Transactions, 37 S.W. L.J. 145, 150–52 (1983). One would hope that a supreme court case or an en banc decision would revisit this issue for an analytical determination of whether implied warranties might appropriately be imposed in at least some sales of used goods. As noted more than one hundred years ago by Justice Holmes, "It is revolting to have no better reason for a rule of law than that so it was laid down in the time of Henry IV. It is still more revolting if the grounds upon which it was laid down have vanished long since, and the rule simply persists from blind imitation of the past." Oliver Wendell Holmes, The Path of the Law, 10 HARV. L. Rev. 457, 469 (1897).

^{37.} Hull v. S. Coast Catamarns, L.P., 365 S.W.3d 35 (Tex. App.—Houston [1st Dist.] 2011, pet denied).

^{38.} Id. at 44. Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 2.607(c)(1) provides that a "buyer must within a reasonable time after he discovers or should have discovered any breach notify the seller of breach or be barred from any remedy." Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2.607(c)(1) (West 2009).

^{39.} Hull, 365 S.W.3d at 45.

outside of the Code.⁴⁰ The summary judgment was reversed and the case remanded for trial.⁴¹

D. Remedies

Section 2.709 of the Code is titled "Action for the Price." This title can engender some confusion because it sounds as if it were a generic remedy for any breach of contract by a buyer. In fact, the remedy is quite limited. It applies only when risk of loss has passed to the buyer, when the buyer has accepted the goods, or when the goods cannot be resold.⁴³ Two examples will explain both the limitation and the operation of this section. Suppose Buyer orders a case of copy paper from Seller, a paper distributor. Seller has hundreds of cases of this paper available. Before the case of paper is sent to Buyer, Buyer calls Seller and cancels the order. Because the case of paper could be resold to other buyers and the risk of loss had not passed to Buyer in the course of shipping the paper, Seller would not be entitled to sue Buyer for the price of the paper, but would instead be limited to recovering the difference between the contract price and the going market price for this paper (probably zero) or, alternatively, the profit lost by Seller on this contract, i.e., the difference between the price Seller paid for the paper and the price charged to Buyer (probably only a few cents or, at most, only a few dollars for one case of paper).44

Contrast this case with one in which Buyer orders 1000 menus for Buyer's restaurant from Seller, a printing company. Seller prints the 1000 menus, using a case of paper in the process. Before the menus are delivered to Buyer, Buyer cancels the order. In this situation, it is unlikely that the menus can be sold to another buyer because they are uniquely suitable for Buyer's restaurant (unless Buyer's restaurant has a remarkably limited menu selection). In this case, Seller could hold the goods for the buyer and maintain an action for the price. Between these extremes, a situation may be more complex if a buyer has ordered goods that are specially manufactured for the buyer (like the restaurant menus) and, after the seller has begun the manufacturing process but before it has been completed, the buyer cancels the order. The Code provides for this situation by allowing the seller, using reasonable commercial judgment, to stop manufacture and sell the partially finished goods for scrap or salvage, to complete the process and resell the goods, or treat the goods as a product that is suitable only for this buyer and maintain an action for the price.⁴⁵ Part of the seller's decision may be based on whether the seller has already entered into contracts with third parties that would expose the seller to liability if the seller were to cancel those contracts as a result

^{40.} Id. at 45.

^{41.} Id. at 45.

^{42.} Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2.709 (West 2009).

^{43.} See id. at Official Comment 2.

^{44.} See id. § 2.708.

^{45.} See id. § 2.704.

of the buyer's cancellation. This could occur if, for example, the menus ordered by Buyer were to be printed on special paper that Seller had ordered before learning of Buyer's cancellation. If Seller could not cancel the paper order without liability, this would be a factor to consider in making a decision to stop or to continue manufacture.

This situation arose in Barrington Group, Limited, Inc. v. Classic Cruise Holdings S DE RL, where a buyer ordered several lots of gifts and promotional items to be distributed to cruise ship passengers.⁴⁶ The buyer eventually cancelled two of the orders, but the seller completed the orders and sued the buyer for the price. The trial court held that the seller's decision was commercially reasonable.⁴⁷ On appeal, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit agreed, noting that the seller had become obligated to third parties for the purchase of various articles to be used in manufacturing the items, and it was clear that the products would not be suitable for sale to others, particularly because they would have little or no value after the scheduled cruise ships sailed.⁴⁸ The court rejected an argument by the buyer that the seller's evidence failed to adequately show that the seller was obligated to the third parties.⁴⁹ Judgment in favor of the seller was affirmed.50

Under the Code, if a seller breaches a contract for the sale of goods, the buyer is, of course, entitled to recover for the breach.⁵¹ Unless the action is one for specific performance, the critical question then becomes one of calculating a dollar amount that will compensate the buyer for the seller's breach. As a general rule, the Code permits a buyer to recover any damages resulting directly from the breach, e.g., the difference between the contract price and the market price or the amount the buyer had to pay to obtain comparable goods.⁵² If the action is one for breach of warranty, the buyer's recovery is based on the difference in value between the goods accepted and the value the goods should have had if they had been as warranted.⁵³ Under any of these formulations, the buyer may also be entitled to recover incidental or consequential damages resulting from the breach.⁵⁴ It is not uncommon, however, for a seller to insist upon a contractual limitation of liability to prevent recovery of con-

^{46.} Barrington Group, Ltd., Inc. v. Classic Cruise Holdings S DE RL, 435 F. App'x 382, 383 (5th Cir. 2011). An earlier decision in this case involving application of the statute of frauds was discussed in the 2011 Survey. See John Krahmer, supra note 5, at 158-59. 47. Barrington Group, Ltd., Inc., 435 F. App'x at 383.

^{48.} Id. at 385-86.

^{49.} Id.

^{50.} Id. at 386.

^{51.} Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2.711 (West 2009).

^{52.} Id. § 2.713 (containing the provisions dealing with recovery of the contract/market difference). Id. § 2.712 (stating the rules to be applied when the buyer purchases comparable goods to "cover" for the seller's breach).

^{53.} See id. § 2.714.

^{54.} See id. § 2.715. Incidental damages include such miscellaneous items as expenses incurred in the inspection, receipt, care and custody of rejected goods, costs of obtaining cover, and other reasonable expenses associated with the breach. Consequential damages include losses "resulting from general or particular requirements and needs of which the seller at the time of contracting had reason to know and which could not reasonably be

sequential damages where such damages may greatly exceed the value of the goods themselves.⁵⁵ If a contract excludes or limits recovery of consequential damages, a determination must then be made of which damages are damages directly resulting from the breach and which damages are consequential damages. This was the issue addressed by the Houston First Court of Appeals in Powell Electrical Systems, Inc. v. Hewlett Packard Company. 56 In Powell Electrical, an electrical contractor was hired to repair a transformer at a manufacturing plant. The contract excluded recovery of consequential damages. During the repair process, breaker cables connected to the transformer were removed and unintentionally crossed when they were reconnected. The crossing of the breaker cables caused damage to one of the two transformers in the factory resulting in costs to the manufacturer for repair of the damaged transformer and for a temporary replacement transformer. The manufacturer sued to recover all of these costs. At trial, the jury found in favor of the manufacturer on its breach of contract and breach of warranty claims and the trial court granted judgment on the verdict after allowing for an offset and interest. On appeal, the repair company contended that all of the damages were consequential damages for which recovery was barred under the contract.

After reviewing earlier decisions discussing the difference between direct damages and consequential damages, the court of appeals reasoned that damages that are "conclusively presumed to have been foreseen or contemplated" are direct damages, while damages that "result naturally, but not necessarily, from the breach" are consequential damages.⁵⁷ Applying this standard to the case at bar, the court reasoned that it could have been conclusively foreseen that crossing the breakers when the transformer was reconnected would cause damage to the transformer.⁵⁸ These damages were, therefore, direct damages resulting from the defendant's breach.⁵⁹ According to the court, however, the cost of renting a replacement transformer was not a cost that could have been conclusively foreseen because the factory could operate for a period of time with only

prevented by cover or otherwise" Consequential damages also include "injury to person or property proximately resulting from any breach of warranty." *Id.*

^{55.} Limitations of liability are permitted in Section 2.719 of Texas Business and Commerce Code. *Id.* § 2.719. Consequential damages may be limited or excluded under this section unless the limitation or exclusion is unconscionable. If the contract is one for the sale of consumer goods, limitation of consequential damages is prima facie unconscionable. *See id.*

^{56.} Powell Elec. Sys., Inc. v. Hewlett Packard Co., 356 S.W.3d 113 (Tex. App.—Houston [1st Dist.] 2011, no pet.).

^{57.} Id. at 117. The problem of distinguishing between direct damages and consequential damages has been a concern in several recent cases decided by the Houston Court of Appeals. See, e.g., Wolf Hollow I, L.P. v. El Paso Mktg., L.P., 329 S.W.3d 628, 636–37 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] 2010) rev'd, No. 11-0059, 2012 WL 2161545 (Tex. June 15, 2012); Cherokee Cnty. Cogeneration Partners, L.P. v. Dynegy Mktg. and Trade, 305 S.W.3d 309, 313–14 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] 2009, no pet.); Tenn. Gas Pipeline Co. v. Technip USA Corp., No. 01-06-00535-CV, 2008 WL 3876141, *1, *3 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] Aug. 21, 2008, pet. denied) (mem. op.).

^{58.} Powell Elec. Sys., Inc., 356 S.W.3d at 119.

^{59.} Id. at 120.

one transformer.⁶⁰ In fact, the parties had anticipated such operation because the contract itself contemplated continued operation of the factory with one transformer while repair work progressed on the other transformer.⁶¹ The need for a temporary replacement, therefore, may have been a natural, but not a necessary result, of the breach.⁶² As such, the cost of the temporary replacement was a consequential damage that was not recoverable under the terms of the contract.63

Another part of the decision dealt with the recovery of attorney's fees by the manufacturer. After concluding that the amount of attorney's fees had not been adequately proven, the court affirmed the judgment of the trial court after subtracting the cost of renting and installing a replacement transformer and remanded the case for trial on the issue of recoverable attorney's fees.64

It is of particular note that the Texas Supreme Court may provide additional guidance on the distinction between direct damages and consequential damages since a petition for review has been granted in Wolf Hollow I, L.P. v. El Paso Marketing, L.P., 65 another case decided by the Houston Court of Appeals on this point, but not cited or discussed in Powell Electrical.

Michael Smith Custom Clothier, Inc. v. Constantini also concerned a limitation of liability.66 This case arose out of a transaction in which a customer placed an order for custom-made shirts with a clothing company. When the shirts were delivered, they fit improperly and the customer called the store about the problem approximately sixty days after the order was placed. Neither this call, nor a series of subsequent phone conversations with sales personnel at the store and with a representative at company headquarters, resolved the dispute. The customer ultimately returned the shirts and asked for a refund which the store denied. The customer prevailed at trial on claims for breach of warranty, violation of the DTPA, and negligence.67

On appeal, the issue revolved around interpretation of the limitation of liability provisions in the contract. A guarantee provided by the company stated, in part, that "[c]lothing made to your measurements and styling, is non-refundable . . . If you have issues with your order, they need to be addressed within 120 days of when the order was placed."68 The same guarantee also appeared on a receipt given to the customer at the time

^{60.} Id.

^{61.} *Id*. 62. *Id*.

^{63.} Id.

^{64.} Id. at 122. The court was able to precisely determine the costs of renting and installing a temporary transformer because the jury had returned a verdict on special issues specifying each element of damage claimed by the manufacturer. See id. at 116.

^{65.} Wolf Hollow I, L.P., 329 S.W.3d at 628. Wolf Hollow was discussed in the 2011 Survey. See Krahmer, supra note 5, at 162-64.

^{66.} Michael Smith Custom Clothier v. Constantini, No. 14-09-01089-CV, 2011 WL 826350, at *4 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] March 10, 2011, no pet.).

^{67.} Id. at *1.

^{68.} Id. at *4-5.

the order was placed. The company asserted that it was not liable to the customer on any of the claims. Although the Houston Court of Appeals agreed that section 2.719 of the Code permits limitations of liability, the court also noted that the contract terms themselves were the best indication of the parties' intent in defining the scope of any limitation.⁶⁹ Applying the language in the contract to the evidence presented at trial, the court held that the clothing had not been made to the customer's measurements.⁷⁰ The company also argued that the one phone call made by the customer within 120 days after the order was placed was not sufficient to "address" the problem as required by the contract terms. The court disagreed with this narrow interpretation of the word address and held that the phone call gave the store adequate notice that a problem existed.⁷¹ Judgment was affirmed in favor of the customer.⁷²

III. LEASES OF GOODS

A. LEASE OR SALE?

An interesting statute of limitations case was litigated in *Prestige Ford* Limited Partnership v. Morales, where a consumer signed a five-year lease contract for a car but allegedly did so in the belief that she was buying the car rather than leasing it.⁷³ At the end of the lease term, she was unable to pay for or finance the purchase of the vehicle and returned it to the dealer. The car was later sold at auction and the consumer sued for breach of contract. In an attempt to avoid the statute of limitations, she argued that she was unaware that the contract she had signed was a lease contract and not a sales contract until one month before the end of the lease term. She alleged that this lack of knowledge on her part was caused by the dealer's fraudulent concealment of the nature of the transaction, and she asked for a return of the payments she had made on a theory of promissory estoppel because the dealer had represented the transaction as a sale. The jury found in favor of the plaintiff on the promissory estoppel claim, and the trial court entered judgment on the verdict after allowing the dealer a credit for amounts owed by the consumer for excessive use of the vehicle.74

On appeal by the dealer, the Dallas Court of Appeals held that a promissory estoppel claim begins to run when a promise is breached and not

^{69.} Id. at *4.

^{70.} Id. at *5.
71. Id. at *5-6. The court characterized the store's interpretation of "address" as imposing a duty on the customer to take further action with respect to the problems with the shirts. On this point, the court stated, "The policy itself, however, only requires that any issues 'be addressed' within 120 days; it does not expressly or implicitly require that all issues be resolved or even that significant progress be made toward resolution. Accordingly, the trial court did not err in concluding that [the customer] complied with store policy by notifying [the store] of the problem with the shirts within 120 days." Id.

^{72.} Id. at *8.
73. Prestige Ford Ltd. P'ship v. Morales, 336 S.W.3d 833, 834 (Tex. App.—Dallas 2011, no pet.).

^{74.} Id. at 835.

when the promisee learns of the breach.⁷⁵ In this case, the dealer promised to sell the consumer a car in August of 1999, but had her sign a lease instead of a sales contract. Under section 2A.103(10) of the Code, the signed lease gave the consumer a right to possession and use of the vehicle for a five-year period, but it did not transfer title to her.⁷⁶ The breach of the promise to sell, therefore, took place in 1999 and not in 2004 when the consumer learned that she had not purchased the car, but had leased it instead.⁷⁷ When suit was filed in 2006, the claim fell well beyond the four-year limitation period and was, therefore, time-barred.⁷⁸ The court held that the dealer was entitled to judgment as a matter of law and reversed the decision of the trial court.⁷⁹

IV. NEGOTIABLE INSTRUMENTS

A. Negotiable or Non-negotiable?

Section 3.104 of the Code states the formal requirements needed to make an instrument a negotiable instrument under Chapter 3.80 Unless the instrument meets these requirements, it is non-negotiable and falls outside the scope of Chapter 3.81 In *Guniganti v. Kalvakuntla*, a determination of negotiability was critical to the outcome.82 If the note was negotiable, it would be governed by the six-year limitations period in section 3.118; if non-negotiable, it would be governed by the four-year

^{75.} Id. at 837.

^{76.} Id. at 838–39. The Texas Business and Commerce Code provides, in part, "'Lease' means a transfer of the right to possession and use of goods for a term in return for consideration" Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 2A.103(10) (West 2009).

^{77.} Prestige Ford, 336 S.W.3d at 839.

^{78.} Id.

^{79.} Id.

^{80.} Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 3.104 (West Supp. 2011). Although the statutory language in § 3.104 is quite detailed, the basic requirements are: (1) the instrument must be payable to order or to bearer; (2) the instrument must be payable on demand or at a definite time; and (3) the instrument must not contain any promises except a promise or an order to pay a fixed amount of money unless an additional promise is one of those listed in § 3.104(a)(3).

^{81.} Chapter 3 does not, itself, state what law should govern if an instrument is found to be non-negotiable. The Official Comment to Section 3.104 of the Texas Business and Commerce Code does, however, offer some guidance by stating:

An order or promise that is excluded from Article 3 because of the requirements of Section 3-104(a) may nevertheless be similar to a negotiable instrument in many respects. Although such a writing cannot be made a negotiable instrument within Article 3 by contract or conduct of its parties, nothing in Section 3-104 or in Section 3-102 is intended to mean that in a particular case involving such a writing a court could not arrive at a result similar to the result that would follow if the writing were a negotiable instrument. . . . [I]t may be appropriate, consistent with the principles stated in Section 1-102(2), for a court to apply one or more provisions of Article 3 to the writing by analogy, taking into account the expectations of the parties and the differences between the writing and an instrument governed by Article 3. Whether such application is appropriate depends upon the facts of each case.

TEX. BUS. & COM. CODE ANN. § 3.104 (West Supp. 2011).

^{82.} Guniganti v. Kalvakuntla, 346 S.W.3d 242 (Tex. App.—Houston [14th Dist.] 2011, no pet.).

period stated in the Texas Civil Practice and Remedies Code for actions on a debt.⁸³ The note provided that additional advances could be made on the note "in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Loan Agreement, reference to same being here made for all purposes."⁸⁴ The Houston Court of Appeals held that this language made the promise to pay one that was conditioned by the terms of the loan agreement and, therefore, the instrument was non-negotiable and subject to the four-year limitations period.⁸⁵ Because suit was brought more than four years after issuance, an action to recover on the note was barred.⁸⁶ A declaratory judgment entered by the trial court in favor of the guarantors who had intervened in the action to assert the statutory limitations defense was affirmed.⁸⁷

B. Transfer and Enforcement of Instruments

In Rosero v. Fuentes, 88 a note was made payable in the form, "Pay... to the order of [A or B or C] (collectively 'Payee') ... "89 In an action brought against the maker by one of the payees, the maker contended that all of the payees were necessary parties, and without their joinder the action could not proceed. Referring to section 3.110 of the Code and to the decision in Allied Capital Partners v. Bank One, 90 the Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas held that a note payable in this form was payable in the alternative and could be transferred or enforced by any one of the payees. 91 Joinder of all payees was, therefore, not required. The court also pointed out that the parenthetical reference stating, "(collectively 'Payee')," was ambiguous and would not change the result under the provisions of section 3.110.92

The defendant maker also contended that the parties had a contemporaneous oral agreement that the note was payable only if one of the

^{83.} See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 3.104(a) (West Supp. 2011); Tex. Civ. Prac. & Rem. Code § 16.004(a)(3) (West 2002).

^{84.} Guniganti, 346 S.W.3d at 249.

^{85.} *Id.* at 249–50.

^{86.} See id. at 247-51.

^{87.} Id. at 253. Pursuant to Tex. Civ. Prac. & Rem. Code § 37.004, the trial court also allowed recovery of attorney's fees by the guarantors as part of its ruling on their motion for a declaratory judgment. This ruling was also affirmed by the appellate court. See id. 88. Rosero v. Fuentes, Nos. 1-10-85, 1-10-51, 2011 WL 4017871 (S.D. Tex. Sept. 8,

^{2011).}

^{89.} See id. at *3.

^{90.} Id. at *3. See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 3.110(d) (West 2002); Allied Capital Partners, LP. v. Bank One, Texas, N.A., 68 S.W.3d 51, 53 (Tex. App—Dallas 2001, no pet.) (an instrument payable to multiple payees separated by 'or' is payable to the payees alternatively). Although not cited by the court, New Wave Technologies, Inc. v. Legacy Bank of Texas, also addressed the question of ambiguity in naming the payees to an instrument. New Wave Technologies, Inc. v. Legacy Bank of Teas, 281 S.W.3d 99, 102-03 (Tex. App.—El Paso 2008, pet. denied). In New Wave, a check was made payable to A and/or B. The court held that the check had been properly negotiated by the indorsement of only one of the designated payees. Id. The case is discussed in more detail in John Krahmer's article. John Krahmer, Commercial Transactions, 62 SMU L. Rev. 995, 1011-12 (2009).

^{91.} Rosero, 2011 WL 4017871, at *3.

^{92.} Id.

named payees died before the stated date of payment. Citing numerous earlier Texas cases, the court held that Texas law routinely applies the parol evidence rule to notes.⁹³ Because the note was an integrated agreement and the alleged oral agreement would vary its express terms, proof of the agreement was excluded by the parol evidence rule.⁹⁴

Since the economic downturn that began in 2008, mortgage defaults have risen exponentially in the United States.⁹⁵ This has led, in turn, to a nationwide increase in the number of mortgage foreclosures and in the number of court cases addressing various aspects of the foreclosure process.⁹⁶ The legal issues involved in a foreclosure proceeding often involve an interplay between state real property law, foreclosure procedures, and the Code. This interplay caused the Permanent Editorial Board for the Uniform Commercial Code to issue a report on the "Application of the Uniform Commercial Code to Selected Issues Relating to Mortgage Notes." The news release announcing the availability of the report states that it addresses four questions:

To whom is the obligation to pay a mortgage note owed?

What steps must be taken for the owner of a mortgage note to transfer ownership of the note to another person or use the note as collateral for an obligation?

. . .

What actions may a person to whom an interest in a mortgage note has been transferred, but who has not taken a recordable assignment

^{93.} Id. at *5. The cases cited by the court included DeClaire v. G & B McIntosh Family Ltd. P'ship, 260 S.W.3d 34 (Tex. App.—Houston [1st Dist.] 2008, no pet.), Simmons v. Compania Financiera Libano, S.A., 830 S.W.2d 789 (Tex. App.—Houston [1st Dist.] 1992, writ denied), and Tex. Export Dev. Corp. v. Schleder, 519 S.W.2d 134 (Tex. Civ. App.—Dallas 1974, no writ). DeClaire is discussed in Krahmer, supra note 90, at 1007.

^{94.} Rosero, 2011 WL 4017871, at *6.

^{95.} News reports on television, in newspapers, and on the internet abound. See e.g., Mortgage Originations and Delinquency and Foreclosure Rates 1990 to 2010, U.S. CENSUS BUREAU, http://www.census.gov/compendia/statab/2012/tables/12s1194.pdf (last visited Feb. 8, 2012); Mortgage Data Help Paint Foreclosure Picture, FED. RES. BANK OF DALLAS, http://dallasfed.org/ca/epersp/2008/1_2.cfm (last visited Feb. 8, 2012); Are Foreclosures Contagious?, FDIC, http://www.fdic.gov/bank/analytical/cfr/2011/wp2011/CFR_WP_2011_04.pdf (last visited Feb. 8, 2012).

^{96.} See, e.g., Mary Shanklin, 3 days, 300 Foreclosure Cases, Orlando Sentinel, Jan. 16, 2012, at A1.

^{97.} The introduction to this report states:

The Permanent Editorial Board for the Uniform Commercial Code has prepared this Report in order to further the understanding of this statutory background by identifying and explaining several key rules in the UCC that govern the transfer and enforcement of notes secured by a mortgage on real property. The UCC, of course, does not resolve all issues in this field. Most particularly, as to both substance and procedure, the enforcement of real estate mortgages by foreclosure is primarily the province of a state's real property law (although determinations made pursuant to the UCC are typically relevant under that law). Accordingly, this Report should be understood as providing guidance only as to the issues the Report addresses. (footnotes omitted).

Permanent Editorial Board for the Uniform Commercial Code, Application of the Uniform Commercial Code to Selected Issues Relating to Mortgage Notes, Am. L. Inst. (Nov. 14, 2011), http://www.ali.org/00021333/PEB%20Report%20-%20November%202011.pdf.

of the mortgage, take in order to become the assignee of record of the mortgage securing the note?98

One of the issues that must be determined in a foreclosure proceeding is whether the foreclosing party is the person entitled to foreclose. This determination will depend, in part, on whether the foreclosure is a judicial foreclosure or a non-judicial foreclosure. In a judicial foreclosure, proof that the foreclosing party is a holder or owner of the note will be necessary.99 Sections 3.301 and 3.309 provide the rules for deciding this issue. 100 In the case of a non-judicial foreclosure, proof of holding or ownership is not required under Texas law, but may become an issue if the foreclosure is challenged. 101 In Falk v. Wells Fargo Bank 102 and Wells v. BAC Home Loans Servicing, L.P., 103 the mortgagors sued in state court to contest the non-judicial foreclosures of their homes. The cases were removed to federal court. In both cases, the federal district courts held that the foreclosing parties were entitled to foreclose as assignees of rights under the deeds of trust and were not required to be holders of the note to foreclose their liens. 104 The opinion in Wells contains a particularly helpful discussion of the reasons why production of the note is not required for the non-judicial foreclosure of a lien. 105

In DeFrancheschi v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. 106 and Bittinger v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., 107 the homeowners also challenged non-judicial foreclosures on their homes. In DeFrancheschi, the Federal District Court for the Northern District of Texas held that the foreclosing party was the holder of the note and the assignee of the deed of trust and was therefore entitled to foreclose. 108 In Bittinger, the Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas discussed sections 3.301 and 3.309 of the Code

^{98.} See REPORT NOW AVAILABLE ANALYZING THE APPLICATION OF THE UNIFORM COMMERCIAL CODE TO SELECTED ISSUES RELATING TO MORTGAGE NOTES, http://www. nccusl.org/NewsDetail.aspx?title=PEB/UCC%20Report%20Now%20Available (last visited Feb. 8, 2012).

^{99.} The Texas Business and Commerce Code provides that three classes of persons are entitled to enforce an instrument: (1) the holder of the instrument, (2) a nonholder who has the rights of a holder and who has possession of the instrument, and (3) a person not in possession who is entitled to enforce the instrument under §§ 3.309 or 3.418(d). Tex. Bus. & COM. CODE ANN. § 3.301 (West 2002). Section 3.309 deals with situations in which a person seeks to enforce an instrument that has been lost or stolen. Id. § 3.309 (West Supp. 2011). The Texas Business and Commerce Code Section 3.418 involves recovery of payments by a payor or acceptor and would not generally apply to foreclosures. Id. § 3.418(d) (West 2002).

^{100.} Id. §§ 3.301, 3.309, 3.418.
101. Texas Property Code permits non-judicial foreclosures. Tex. Prop. Code Ann. §§ 51.0001, 52.002 (West Supp. 2011).

^{102.} Falk v. Wells Fargo Bank, No. 3:09-CV-678-B, 2011 WL 3702666 (N.D. Tex. Aug.

^{103.} Wells v. BAC Home Loans Servicing, L.P., No. W-10-CA-00350, 2011 WL 2163987 (W.D. Tex. April 26, 2011).

^{104.} Wells, 2011 WL 2163987, at *2-3; Falk, 2011 WL 3702666, at *6.
105. See Wells, 2011 WL 2163987, at *2-3.
106. DeFrancheschi v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., 837 F.Supp.2d 616 (N.D. Tex. 2011).

^{107.} Bittinger v. Wells Fargo Bank NA, No. H-10-1745, 2011 WL 5415664 (S.D. Tex. Nov. 8, 2011).

^{108.} DeFrancheschi, 837 F.Supp.2d at 623.

at some length and concluded that the foreclosure could be conducted under the provisions of section 3.301 because the foreclosing parties could proceed as either the holder or owner of the note.¹⁰⁹ A somewhat different situation arose in Norwood v. Chase Home Finance LLC, where the homeowner challenged a foreclosure by a loan servicer. 110 The servicer moved for summary judgment and argued that it was "exempt" from showing possession of the note.¹¹¹ The case was referred to a magistrate judge in the Western District of Texas who recommended that summary judgment be denied because the servicer failed to show who possessed the note or an assignment of the right to foreclose by the possessor of the note.112

These cases, which illustrate the interplay between Texas property law, foreclosure procedure, and the Code, are only the tip of the iceberg in terms of the complexity and costs involved in effecting a foreclosure. One author has suggested that the development of a secondary mortgage market and the securitization of mortgages has rendered the concept of negotiability obsolete and that a different legal framework should be established to facilitate a more efficient way of proving ownership to avoid the costs inherent in the present foreclosure system.¹¹³ Whether such a framework will eventually be established remains to be seen, but in the meantime, disputes about "robo-signing" and inadequate documentation about the transfer of notes and mortgages in the secondary mortgage market continue with economic consequences for both individuals and for the economy as a whole. 114

C. Conversion of Instruments

In Jones v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., the authorized agent of a bank customer asked the bank to issue a cashier's check payable to four named individuals. 115 Later that same day, the agent returned to the bank and deposited the check into an unrelated corporate account that had been established by the agent and on which the agent was the only signatory. None of the payees had ever obtained possession of the check nor had

^{109.} Bittinger, 2011 WL 5415664, at *7-9.

^{110.} Norwood v. Chase Home Fin. LLC, No. A-09-CA-940-JRN, 2011 WL 197874, at *1 (W.D. Tex. Jan. 19, 2011).

^{111.} Id. at *2.
112. Id. at *4-5.
113. See Dale A. Whitman, How Negotiability has Fouled Up the Secondary Mortgage Market, and What to Do About It, 37 PEPP. L. REV. 737, 766-69 (2010). See also Dale A. Whitman, The PEB Report on Mortgage Notes, Am. B. Ass'n., http://www.americanbar. org/content/dam/aba/publications/rpte_ereport/2011/Dec_2011/rp_whitman.authcheckdam. pdf (last visited Feb. 19, 2012).

^{114.} A search on Google for "robo-signing" will display a multitude of hits, including pending legal actions and settlement discussions between state and federal authorities. See, e.g., Nick Timiraos, Dan Fitzpatrick and Ruth Simon, U.S. Pushes Mortgage Deal, WALL St. J. (Feb. 24, 2011), http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487038420045761 62813248586844.html.

^{115.} Jones v. Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., No. 3:09-CV-1989-L, 2011 WL 710877, at *1 (N.D. Tex. Feb. 25, 2011).

any of them indorsed the check. When the bank customer learned about the agent's actions, the customer sued the bank for conversion and breach of contract.

The Federal District Court for the Northern District of Texas reasoned that the agent was not a person "entitled to enforce" the cashier's check under section 3.301 of the Code but was, instead, a "remitter" as defined in section 3.103(a)(11).116 Because the check was payable to the named payees and not to the agent, the bank's failure to obtain the payees' indorsements rendered the bank liable for conversion under section 3.420.117 On this point, the court noted that proper banking practice required the bank to cancel the cashier's check and issue a new cashier's check payable to the corporation into whose account the check was to be deposited.¹¹⁸ The court rejected expert testimony that the bank's failure to proceed in this manner was a "minor oversight" or a "'clerical error'."119 The court also rejected an argument that, as a remitter, the plaintiff had given up ownership of the check by the action of its agent in depositing the check into an account controlled by the agent because this action was adverse to the interests of the principal and should not be imputed to the principal. 120

Because the court had determined that the plaintiff was entitled to recover as a matter of law on its conversion claim, it was unnecessary to address the contract claim. Determining that the contract claim was moot, however, also meant that the plaintiff was not entitled to recover attorney's fees under the Texas Civil Practice and Remedies Code. 122

D. PAYMENT BY MISTAKE

In Manley v. Wachovia Small Business Capital, a bank sued the maker of a note to recover the unpaid balance.¹²³ At trial, the maker testified that he had paid the bank by delivering \$375,000 in cash to one of its branches. At that time, the maker allegedly asked for a receipt and was told that one would be mailed to him. The maker never received a receipt, but he did receive the original note. The note had been stamped, "PAID" on October 18, 2006. The original note, as stamped and re-

^{116.} Id. at *3.

^{117.} Id. at *4.

^{118.} Id. at *5.

^{119.} The court characterized the bank's actions as a "critical omission" because, "[s]imply depositing the cashier's check into [an account] while skipping that vital step was unacceptable, commercially unreasonable, and amounted to conversion under the UCC. [The bank] was unable to produce any bank policies or procedures that authorized its deposit of the cashier's check into the [corporate] account without first requiring a proper indorsement from the named payees." *Id.* at *5.

^{120.} Id. at *6.

^{121.} *Id*.

^{122.} *Id.* Texas Civil Practice and Remedies Code allows recovery of attorney's fees in any action founded on contract. Tex. Civ. Prac. & Rem. Code Ann. § 38.001 (West 2008).

^{123.} Manley v. Wachovia Small Bus. Capital, 349 S.W.3d 233, 236 (Tex. App.—Dallas 2011, pet. denied).

turned, was admitted into evidence. The bank introduced evidence that it had an audit procedure which it followed when a note was paid and there was no record of this procedure in the loan file. One of the bank's assistant vice presidents testified that he had no idea how the note had been stamped "PAID" and sent to the maker.

The jury was given an instruction tracking the language of section 3.604 and found that the maker had not paid any money to the bank and remained liable on the note. The maker appealed on the ground that stamping the note "PAID" discharged his liability as a matter of law. The Dallas Court of Appeals disagreed, holding that section 3.604 of the Code clearly requires discharge to be by an intentional, voluntary act. Because there was sufficient evidence in the record to support the jury's determination that payment had not been paid, the mistaken stamping of the note did not discharge the maker's liability.

The maker also made an ingenious argument that the bank was not the holder of the note because he, not the bank, had physical possession of the note, and the note had been neither lost nor stolen. The bank, therefore, was not a "person entitled to enforce" the note as defined in section 3.301.¹²⁷ Although nothing in the Code directly addressed this peculiar situation, the court rejected the maker's argument and held that the Code could be supplemented by the common law of mistake to avoid an inequitable result.¹²⁸

V. SECURED TRANSACTIONS

A. Scope of Chapter 9

The primary focus of Chapter 9 is on consensual security interests created in personal property and fixtures. "Fixtures" are defined as

(a) A person entitled to enforce an instrument, with or without consideration, may discharge the obligation of a party to pay the instrument:

(2) by agreeing not to sue or otherwise renouncing rights against the party by a signed record.

TEX. BUS. & COM. CODE ANN. § 3.604 (West Supp. 2011).

125. Manley, 349 S.W.3d at 238.

126. *Id*.

127. TEX. BUS. & COM. CODE ANN. § 3.301 (West 2002) is described supra note 99.

129. See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.109(a) (West Supp. 2011). Chapter 9 also applies to other transactions that may be difficult to distinguish from a security interest or

^{124.} Id. Section 3.604 of Texas Business and Commerce Code provides:

⁽¹⁾ by an intentional voluntary act, such as surrender of the instrument to the party, destruction, mutilation, or cancellation of the instrument, cancellation or striking out of the party's signature, or the addition of words to the instrument indicating discharge; or

^{128.} Manley, 349 S.W.3d at 240. Texas Business and Commerce Code provides that other law may be used to supplement the Code unless displaced by "particular provisions" of the Code. Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 1.103(b) (West 2009). An excellent discussion of displacement by a particular provision of the Code appears in Southwest Bank v. Information Support Concepts, Inc. Sw. Bank v. Info. Support Concepts, Inc., 149 S.W.3d 104, 108-09 (Tex. 2004) (noting that application of the proportionate responsibility rules in Tex. Civ. Prac. & Rem. Code § 33.004 to allow joinder of responsible third parties would disrupt the comparative fault rules in Chapter 3 of the Code).

"goods that have become so related to particular real property that an interest in them arises under the real property law of the state in which the real property is situated." The difficulty in applying this definition was nicely illustrated in 21st Mortgage Corp. v. Stovall, where the collateral was variously described by the parties as a "modular home" or as a "manufactured home." Regardless of the terminology used, the Dallas Court of Appeals held that the critical issue was whether, after affixation to the real property, the collateral retained its character as personal property that would allow the secured party to repossess the collateral after default. The court ruled that the trial court had erred in granting summary judgment to the landowners because genuine issues of material fact existed as to whether the home had lost its character as personal property. Story of the state of the story of t

One scope issue that has apparently been concluded with a whimper instead of a bang is the extent to which a secured party can assert a purchase money security interest when funds are advanced to pay off a debtor's "negative equity" in a used vehicle when that vehicle is traded in on the purchase of a new vehicle. The issue arises because of an ambiguity that exists in the "hanging paragraph" appearing in section 1325(a) of the Bankruptcy Code. After a number of lower courts reached differing results about the interpretation and application of the provision, the issue seemed to be moot when eight federal circuit courts agreed that negative equity should be included as part of the value given by a secured party in financing the purchase of a new vehicle. However, after a

where public filing is helpful in documenting transactions to alert third parties to the existence of another person's claim to personal property. See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.109(a)(2)–(5) (West Supp. 2011) (extending the scope of Chapter 9 to agricultural liens, sales of accounts, chattel paper, payment intangibles, promissory notes, consignments, and non-consensual security interests arising under other chapters of the Code).

^{130.} Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.102(a)(41) (West Supp. 2011).

^{131. 21}st Mortgage Corp., Inc. v. Stovall, No. 05-09-01416-CV, 2011 WL 3307516, at *1-2 (Tex. App.—Dallas Aug. 3, 2011, no pet.) (mem. op.).

^{132.} Id. at *5.

^{133.} *Id.* at *7. The secured party asserted that four fact issues existed that precluded summary judgment: (1) the home was easily removable; (2) the home was a trade fixture; (3) the lease under which the debtor-tenant had acquired the home allowed removal; and (4) recording with the county clerk and filing a UCC financing statement gave the secured party a right to recover the home or enforce a lien against the realty. *Id.* at *3.

^{134. 11} U.S.C. § 1325(a)* (2006). This provision was added to the Bankruptcy Code by the Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of 2005, Pub. L. No. 109–8, § 306, 119 Stat. 23, 80 (2005) but without a section designation. The "hanging paragraph" has been described as having "no alphanumeric designation and merely dangles at the end of [11 U.S.C.] § 1325(a). There is no way to cite to this provision other than its proximity to other citable provisions." Dianne C. Kerns, *Cram-a-lot: The Quest Continues*, Am. Bankr. Inst. J., Nov. 2005, at 10.

^{135.} See Nuvell Credit Corp. v. Westfall (In re Westfall), 599 F.3d 498 (6th Cir. 2010); In re Howard, 597 F.3d 852 (7th Cir. 2010); Peaslee v. GMAC (In re Peaslee), LLC, 585 F.3d 53 (2d Cir. 2009); In re Price, 562 F.3d 618 (4th Cir. 2009); Ford Motor Credit Co. v. Dale, 582 F.3d 568 (5th Cir. 2009); Ford Motor Credit Co. v. Mierkowski (In re Mierkowski), 580 F.3d 740 (8th Cir. 2009); Nuvell Credit Co., LLC v. Callicott (In re Dale), 580 F.3d 753 (8th Cir. 2009); Ford v. Ford Motor Credit Corp. (In re Ford), 574 F.3d 1279 (10th Cir. 2009); Graupner v. Nuvell Credit Corp. (In re Graupner), 537 F.3d 1295 (11th Cir. 2008).

contrary result reached by the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals in *In re Penrod* created a split between the circuits, the issue appeared to be headed toward final resolution by the United States Supreme Court. Surprisingly, the Supreme Court declined to hear the case and the split among the circuits remains unresolved. 137

B. Perfection of Security Interests

"Perfection" is necessary to give a security interest priority against the claims of a variety of third parties.¹³⁸ The term means that the secured party has taken any necessary steps to protect the security interest against third party claims.¹³⁹ The general rule contained in section 9.310 of the Code requires the filing of a financing statement as a means of perfection.¹⁴⁰ This rule, however, is subject to a number of exceptions.¹⁴¹

In *In re Willis*, a secured party took a security interest in an annuity policy as part of the collateral for a loan.¹⁴² No financing statement was filed to perfect the security interest, but the secured party did send a notice to the issuer of the annuity that the security interest had been assigned as collateral and, after the debtor defaulted, sent a letter to the issuer demanding possession of the annuity.¹⁴³ Ninety days later, the debtor filed for bankruptcy.¹⁴⁴ The trustee in bankruptcy sought to avoid the security interest as a preferential transfer. The issue before the court was whether the secured party had perfected its security interest before the ninety-day preference period began.¹⁴⁵ The secured party resisted avoidance on the ground that its interest in the annuity was perfected by sending a letter demanding possession of the collateral prior to the beginning of the ninety-day preference period. The Federal District Court for the Eastern District of Texas held that the annuity was a payment intangible in which a security interest could be perfected by filing a financing

^{136.} AmeriCredit Fin. Servs., Inc. v. Penrod (In re Penrod), 611 F.3d 1158 (9th Cir. 2010), reh'g en banc denied, 636 F.3d 1175 (9th Cir. 2011), cert. denied sub nom., AmeriCredit Fin. Servs., Inc. v. Penrod, 132 S. Ct. 108 (2011).

^{137.} In re Penrod, 132 S. Ct. at 108.

^{138.} Absent perfection, a security interest will lose priority against various third party claimants. See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.317 (West Supp. 2011) (listing a number of situations in which third party claims will have priority over an unperfected security interest).

^{139.} See id. § 9.308(a) (West 2011).

^{140.} Id. § 9.310(a).

^{141.} See id. § 9.310(b). The exceptions include such things as possession by the secured party, control of accounts, attachment of a security interest to a purchase money security interest in consumer goods, compliance with a treaty or other statute providing for a different method of perfection, and continued perfection of a security interest in proceeds of collateral. *Id.*

^{142.} Payne v. Citibank, N.A. (*In re* Willis), No. 09-40756, Adv. No. 09-4163, 2011 WL 1168408, at *1 (Bankr. E.D. Tex. March 29, 2011).

^{143.} *Id.* at *1-2.

^{144.} Id. at *2.

^{145.} *Id.* at *2-3. 11 U.S.C. § 547(b) allows avoidance of transfers made within ninety days prior to a bankruptcy filing. 11 U.S.C. § 547(b) (2006). A "transfer" includes perfection of a security interest made more than thirty days after it has attached. *See* 11 U.S.C. § 547(e)(1)(B) (2006).

statement as required by section 9.310(a) or which could be perfected automatically under section 9.309(2) if the assignment did not constitute an assignment of a "significant part" of the debtor's payment intangibles. 146 Because the secured party had not filed a financing statement and had introduced no evidence about the value of the annuity in relation to the debtor's other payment intangibles, the record did not support a conclusion that the interest had been perfected outside the ninetyday preference period.¹⁴⁷ The secured party also argued that payment of the proceeds of the annuity by the issuer following entry of final judgment in a state court action that the secured party had brought against the debtor either perfected the security interest or, alternatively, divested the debtor of any rights in the annuity and therefore no rights in the annuity passed to the trustee as part of the debtor's bankruptcy estate. As to this argument, the court pointed out that payment by an account debtor (in this case, the issuer of the annuity) pursuant to section 9.406 of the Code does not operate to perfect a security interest.¹⁴⁸ Furthermore, in the state court action, the court did not consider the issue of perfection because, as between the debtor and secured party, perfection was not required to enforce the security interest against the debtor.¹⁴⁹ Because further proceedings were required to determine if the security interest had been automatically perfected under section 9.309(2), the secured party's motion for summary judgment was denied. 150

Some cases never seem to die. The last Survey, in discussing the case of In re Moye, 151 pointed out that, when cars are held by a dealership as inventory a financing statement must be filed to perfect a security interest in the inventory.¹⁵² After a car has been sold, the proper method of perfection is by notation on the certificate of title. 153 In In re Moye, the Fifth Circuit affirmed the decision of the lower court and reiterated these rules governing perfection of security interests in cars.¹⁵⁴ This ruling did not, however, end the litigation surrounding the dealership's bankruptcy. In two other consolidated cases arising out of the same bankruptcy, the Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas again discussed and applied the rules governing the perfection of security interests in the inventory of a car dealer. 155 As before, the court held that the physical

^{146.} In re Willis, 2011 WL 1168408, at *3-4.

^{147.} Id. at *4.

^{148.} Id. at *4.

^{149.} Id.

^{150.} Id. at *4-5.

^{151.} Hardy Rawls Enters. LLC v. Cage (In re Moye), No. H-09-2747, Bankr. No. 07-

^{37770, 2010} WL 3259386 (S.D. Tex. Aug. 17, 2010).
152. See Krahmer, supra note 5, at 168. The rule requiring filing of a financing statement on a car dealer's inventory appears in Texas Business and Commerce Code. Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.311(d) (West 2011).

^{153.} See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.311(a)(2) (West 2011). See also Krahmer, supra note 5, at 168.

^{154.} Moye v. Cage (In re Moye), 437 F. App'x 338, 342-43 (5th Cir. 2011).

^{155.} In re Moye, Nos. 07-37770, 07-37364, 2011 WL 4808124, at *7-10 (S.D. Tex. Oct. 7, 2011).

possession of car titles by the secured parties did not perfect a security interest in the cars, but did find in favor of one of the secured parties who had filed a financing statement. 156 This decision was still not the end of the saga of Move. In Move v. Cage, the trustee moved for sanctions against the attorneys who had represented one of the secured parties in earlier proceedings for filing a proof of claim based on the allegedly perfected security interest.¹⁵⁷ The bankruptcy court granted the motion, and the attorneys took an interlocutory appeal to the District Court for the Southern District of Texas. 158 The trustee moved to dismiss the appeal for lack of subject matter jurisdiction and the motion was granted. 159 While much of the opinion discusses the jurisdictional issue, it is worthy to note that, in dicta, the court opined that even if the appeal were granted, it would fail on the merits because there was no basis on which the secured parties could assert that the security interests claimed in the vehicles were perfected by possession or assignment of the certificates of title.160

C. PRIORITIES

When Texas adopted the revision of Chapter 9 in 1999, section 9.406 of the Code contained a provision allowing the assignment of security interests in accounts even if assignment was otherwise prohibited by another law. In Texas Lottery Commission v. First State Bank of DeQueen, 162 the Texas Supreme Court held that this provision allowed the assignment of lottery winnings despite a conflict with the Texas Lottery Act prohibiting assignment of lottery winnings. In Great-West Life & Annuity Insurance Co. v. Texas Attorney General Child Support Division, 164 the Austin Court of Appeals, applying the reasoning of the Texas Supreme Court in DeQueen, held that section 9.406 allowed the assignment of lottery winnings despite a prohibition on the assignment of winnings when

^{156.} Id. at *7-10.

^{157.} Moye v. Cage, No. H-10-4531, 2011 WL 3444221, at *1-2 (S.D. Tex. Aug. 8, 2011).

^{158.} Id. at *2-3.

^{159.} Id. at *5.

^{160.} *Id.* at *4. The lesson in this decision seems clear. A secured party's attorney runs the risk of sanctions for filing a proof of claim when the Code rules are clear and leave no room for even a colorable argument about whether a security interest was or was not properly perfected. *See id.*

^{161.} See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.406(f) (West Supp. 2011) (providing that accounts are assignable despite the existence of a "rule of law, statute, or regulation that prohibits, restricts, or requires the consent of the government, governmental body or official."). Texas Business and Commerce Code provides that "accounts" include "winnings in a lottery or other game of chance operated or sponsored by a state, governmental unit of a state, or person licensed or authorized to operate the game by a state or governmental unit of a state." Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.102(a)(2)(viii) (West 2011).

^{162.} Tex. Lottery Comm'n v. First State Bank of DeQueen, 325 S.W.3d 628 (Tex. 2010). 163. *Id.* at 631. The conflicting provisions in the Lottery Act appeared in Tex. Gov't. Code Ann. §§ 466.406 and 466.410. *Id.* at 633.

^{164.} Great W. Life & Annuity Ins. Co. v. Tex. Att'y Gen. Child Support Div., 331 S.W.3d 884 (Tex. App.—Austin 2011, pet. denied).

the winner was subject to an order of child support.¹⁶⁵ The Lottery Act has since been amended to make section 9.406 subject to the child support provisions of the Lottery Act.¹⁶⁶

D. Enforcement of Security Interests Following Default

After a default has occurred, Chapter 9 gives a variety of remedies to a secured party. These remedies include repossession, acceptance of the collateral in full or partial satisfaction of the debt, sale of the collateral, and a right to sue for any deficiency. All of these remedies include a number of procedural safeguards to protect the rights of a debtor after a default. The first issue to consider, however, is whether these rights and remedies have been triggered by a default. In SLT Dealer Group, Ltd. v. AmeriCredit Financial Services, a secured party financed the operation of a car dealer. The financing agreement required the dealer to perfect security interests in any vehicles sold by the dealer before assigning the retail installment sales contracts to the secured party. The dealer sold a vehicle without complying with this requirement. The vehicle was subsequently damaged in an accident, and a mechanic's lien was placed on the vehicle to secure the cost of repairs. The secured party demanded that the dealer repurchase this contract because of the dealer's

^{165.} Id. at 899.

^{166.} See Act of May 23, 2011, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 403, § 5, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. 403 (West) (current version at Tex. Gov't. Code Ann. § 466.410 (West Supp. 2011)). Unfortunately, this amendment may not entirely resolve the statutory conflict because, in the same legislative session, Section 9.406 of Texas Business and Commerce Code was also amended to provide,

[[]a]n assignment under this section is subject to Section 466.410, Government Code, except to the extent that Section 466.410(a), Government Code, prohibits the assignment of installment prize payments due within the final two years of the prize payment schedule, in which case this section shall prevail over Section 466.410 solely to the extent necessary to permit such assignment.

See Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, § 9, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. 403 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.406). Because of the difference in the effective dates, no litigation about this potential statutory conflict can arise until after July 1, 2013.

^{167.} See generally Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. §§ 9.601, 9.609 (right to repossess), 9.610 (right to dispose of collateral by sale, lease, etc.), 9.620 (right to retain collateral in full or partial satisfaction), and 9.626 (action for deficiency) (West 2011). For a detailed discussion of the rights of a secured party following default, see Timothy Zinnecker's article. Timothy R. Zinnecker, The Default Provisions of Revised Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code: Part I:, 54 Bus. Law. 1113 (1999) and Timothy R. Zinnecker, The Default Provisions of Revised Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code: Part II:, 54 Bus. Law. 1737 (1999), also published as Timothy R. Zinnecker, The Default Provisions of Revised Article 9 (1999).

^{168.} See, e.g., Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. §§ 9.602 (non-waivable rights of debtor), 9.610 (disposition after default must be commercially reasonable), 9.611–614 (notices required before disposition), 9.625 (remedies for secured party's failure to comply with default provisions) (West 2011).

^{169.} SLT Déaler Grp., Ltd. v. AmeriCredit Fin. Servs., 336 S.W.3d 822 (Tex. App.—Houston [1st Dist.] 2011, no pet.).

^{170.} In Code terms, such contracts are termed "chattel paper." See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.102(a)(11) (West Supp. 2011).

failure to perfect a security interest in the vehicle, and the dealer refused. The secured party also discovered that the dealer had sold three other vehicles without perfecting security interests in them before assignment of the sales contracts. The secured party sued for breach of contract.¹⁷¹ The dealer defended on the theory that the secured party had failed to comply with the duty to dispose of collateral in a commercially reasonable manner when it failed to repossess and resell the vehicles. The Houston First Court of Appeals disagreed, holding that the dealer's own actions prevented the secured party from perfecting security interests in the vehicles.¹⁷² Under these circumstances, the duty of the secured party to repossess the vehicles was never triggered and there was therefore no obligation on the part of the secured party to dispose of collateral that had never been repossessed.¹⁷³ The judgment of the trial court in favor of the secured party for breach of contract was affirmed.¹⁷⁴

In People's United Equipment Finance Corp. v. Halls, the secured party did repossess and resell collateral consisting of equipment financed by a loan from the secured party.¹⁷⁵ After the debtor filed for bankruptcy, the secured party sued four guarantors for the resulting deficiency. The guarantors contested the commercial reasonableness of the resale. The secured party introduced expert testimony showing that it had given proper notice of disposition and had conducted the sale in a manner conforming with a commercially reasonable disposition of collateral of this kind. 176 The Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas held that the guarantors were liable under their guaranty agreements and that the sale of the collateral was commercially reasonable.¹⁷⁷

In Morales v. JP Morgan Chase Bank, 178 the debtor sued for a deficiency following the repossession and resale of a motor vehicle. In this case, however, in response to the secured party's motion for summary judgment, the debtor alleged that he did not recall receiving a notice of disposition from the secured party. The Houston First District Court of Appeals held that this allegation was not sufficient to place the issue of commercially reasonable disposition in issue and would not defeat the motion for summary judgment. 179

^{171.} SLT Dealer Grp., 336 S.W.3d at 825-26.

^{172.} *Id.* at 830–31. 173. *Id.* at 829.

^{174.} Id. at 833.

^{175.} People's United Equip. Fin. Corp. v. Halls, No. H-10-2016, 2011 WL 1831606, at *4 (S.D. Tex. May 12, 2011).

^{176.} Id. at *4-6.

^{177.} Id. at *6.

^{178.} Morales v. JP Morgan Chase Bank, No. 01-10-00553-CV, 2011 WL 2624047 (Tex.

App.—Houston [1st Dist.] June 30, 2011, no pet.) (mem. op.).

179. Id. at *6. Once placed in issue, the secured party has the burden of establishing that a disposition was conducted in a commercially reasonable manner. See Tex. Bus. & COM. CODE ANN. § 9.626 (West 2011). The court apparently reasoned that a mere statement that the debtor did not remember receiving a notice was not sufficiently definite to place a burden on the secured party to prove that notice had been sent. See Morales, 2011 WL 2624047, at *6. Under Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.611 (West 2011), a secured party need only prove that notice was properly sent and need not prove that it was re-

In Captran/Tanglewood LLC v. Thomas N. Thurlow & Associates, 180 the dispute centered on whether the secured party could recover attorney's fees under section 38.001 of the Texas Civil Practice and Remedies Code following the assignment of accounts to the secured party in an action seeking recovery from the account debtor on unpaid accounts. 181 The Federal District Court for the Southern District of Texas held that the secured party's action was not a claim founded on contract as required by section 38.001, but was instead an action governed by the Code. 182 Under these circumstances, the court held it was clear that section 9.607 of the Code requires a secured party to deduct attorney's fees instead of adding them to the proceeds recovered from the account debtor. 183

Under section 9.620 of the Code, a secured party may elect to retain collateral in full or partial satisfaction of the secured debt. ¹⁸⁴ In Smith v. Community National Bank, following the bankruptcy of the principal debtor, a secured party and the guarantor of the secured debt entered into an agreed order allowing assignment to the secured party of the collateral and the proceeds of an insurance claim for damage to the collateral. 185 The secured party sold the collateral and also sued the guarantor for a deficiency. The trial court entered judgment against the guarantor. 186 The guarantor appealed on the ground that the assignment of the collateral to the secured party was an acceptance in full or partial satisfaction of the debt. The secured party argued that the guarantor had waived any defenses relating to the disposition of collateral under the terms of the guaranty agreement. On this issue, however, the Eastland Court of Appeals disagreed with the secured party because section 9.602 of the Code prohibits such waivers. 187 Because the waiver was ineffective, the guarantor was entitled to raise the issue of whether the collateral had been accepted in full or partial satisfaction of the debt. 188 Although the guarantor could raise this issue, the effort ultimately proved unavailing because, in reviewing the procedural requirements surrounding accept-

ceived. "Send" is defined in Texas Business and Commerce Code. Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 1.201(b)(36) (West 2009). The term includes deposit in the mail with a proper address and postage or transmission costs or by transmission by other means which cause the notice to be "received... within the time at which it would have arrived if properly sent." *Id.* The result in *Morales* may have been different if the debtor had denied receiving notice instead of failing to remember if notice was received.

^{180.} Captran/Tanglewood LLC v. Thomas N. Thurlow & Assocs., No. H-08-2374, 2011 WL 2969835 (S.D. Tex. July 21, 2011).

^{181.} Id. at *1-2.

^{182.} Id. at *2-3.

^{183.} Id. at *4 (referring to and applying Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.607(c)).

^{184.} See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.620 (West 2011).

^{185.} Smith v. Cmty Nat'l Bank, 344 S.W.3d 561 (Tex. App.—Eastland 2011, pet. denied).

^{186.} Id. at 563.

^{187.} *Id.* at 568 (citing and applying Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.602(10) and referring to the rules stated in Tex. Bus. & Com. Code §§ 9.620–.622 which provide protection to debtors and secondary obligors).

^{188.} Id. at 568-69.

387

ance of collateral in satisfaction of a debt, the court held that the agreed order contained nothing to indicate the collateral had been assigned to the secured party to satisfy the debt, nor had the actions of the secured party amounted to a strict foreclosure of the collateral. The judgment of the trial court was affirmed on the substantive issues of waiver and acceptance in satisfaction of the debt, but reversed and remanded for recalculation of the damages to credit the guarantor with the amounts received by the secured party in the form of insurance proceeds resulting from damage to the collateral and for the amount received by the secured party from sale of the collateral.

E. The 2011 Legislative Amendments of Chapter 9

Sixteen sections of Chapter 9 were amended during the 2011 Texas legislative session. Many of the amendments represent clarifications or minor changes, but a few of them deserve particular comment.

Section 9.102(a) was amended by adding a definition of the term "Public Organic Record." This change was required because of the extensive amendment of section 9.503 dealing with naming the debtor on a

^{189.} *Id* at 568–69, 572–74. On the latter point, the court noted that Texas Business and Commerce Code Section 9.620 was intended to abolish the doctrine of constructive strict foreclosure. *Id.* at 572–73.

^{190.} Id. at 575.

^{191.} The following sections of the Code were amended by Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, §§ 1–20, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code ch. 9) (eff. July 1, 2013):

be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code ch. 9) (eff. July 1, 2013): § 9.102 Definitions of "Authenticate," "Certificate of Title," "Jurisdiction of Organization," and "Registered Organization" were amended in §§ (7), (10), (50) and (71), respectively and a definition of "Public Organic Record" was added as § 9.102(a)(68-a);

^{§ 9.105} Control of Electronic Chattel Paper;

^{§ 9.307} Location of Debtor;

^{§ 9.311} Perfection of Security Interests in Property Subject to Certain Statutes, Regulations, and Treaties;

^{§ 9.316} Effect of Change in Governing Law;

^{§ 9.317} Interests that Take Priority Over or Take Free of Security Interest or Agricultural Lien;

^{§ 9.326} Priority of Security Interests Created by New Debtor;

^{§ 9.406} Discharge of Account Debtor; Notification of Assignment; Identification and Proof of Assignment; Restrictions on Assignment of Accounts, Chattel Paper, Payment Intangibles, and Promissory Notes Ineffective;

^{§ 9.408} Restrictions on Assignment of Promissory Notes, Health-Care-Insurance Receivables, and Certain General Intangibles Ineffective;

^{§ 9.502} Contents of Financing Statement; Record of Mortgage as Financing Statement; Time of Filing Financing Statement;

^{§ 9.503} Name of Debtor and Secured Party;

^{§ 9.507} Effect of Certain Events on Effectiveness of Financing Statement;

^{§ 9.515} Duration and Effectiveness of Financing Statement; Effect of Lapsed Financing Statement:

^{§ 9.516} What Constitutes Filing; Effectiveness of Filing;

^{§ 9.518} Claim Concerning Inaccurate or Wrongfully Filed Record; and

^{§ 9.607} Collection and Enforcement by Secured Party;

In addition to these amendments, §§ 9.801–.809 were added to the Code as transition provisions. *Id.* § 18.

^{192.} Id. § 1.

financing statement.¹⁹³ As amended, section 9.503 will require that in the case of registered organizations, the name of the debtor be shown on the public organic record in the state in which the debtor is organized.¹⁹⁴ This change is intended to make it clear that a specific record must be used to determine the names of debtors established as registered organizations and that other public records, such as certificates of good standing or assumed name filings, will not suffice as the name of the debtor on a financing statement.¹⁹⁵ The definition includes trusts that are formed as registered organizations, such as business trusts.¹⁹⁶ Section 9.503 was also amended to provide "safe harbors" for use in filing financing statements against individuals, a subject that has caused considerable difficulty under the existing version of the Code.¹⁹⁷ The amended version of section 9.503 parallels a non-uniform change made to this section in 2007 concerning the use of a debtor's name appearing on a driver's license as a safe harbor for filing a financing statement.¹⁹⁸

The definition of "certificate of title" in section 9.102(a)(10) was amended to accommodate developing systems that provide for electronic issuance and notation of liens on certificates of title.¹⁹⁹

Section 9.105 was amended to accommodate technological changes in the control of electronic chattel paper. The current version of this section contains a six-factor test for control.²⁰⁰ The amended version retains this test, but also allows use of any system that provides a reliable method of control that would not satisfy the stated test.²⁰¹

^{193.} See id. at § 12.

^{194.} See id.

^{195.} This change will not, of course, solve the problem if a secured party files a financing statement that fails to properly state the name of a debtor as shown in the public organic record. See, e.g., In re Jim Ross Tires, Inc., 379 B.R. 670, 673–78 (Bankr. S.D. Tex. 2007) (where one of the filings in question added a dba name to the name of debtor and the other filing in question failed to include the letter "s" in the word "Tires."). The court held that neither filing correctly provided the name of the debtor as required by Section 9.503 of the Texas Business and Commerce Code. Id. at 680.

^{196.} Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, § 12, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.503).

^{197.} See id. For examples of this difficulty, see Clark v. Deere and Co. (In re Kinderknecht), 308 B.R. 71, 76 (B.A.P. 10th Cir. 2004) (using nickname "Terry Kinderknecht" incorrect where debtor's name was "Terrance Kinderknecht"); Parks v. Berry (In re Berry), No. 05-14423, Adv. No. 05-5755, 2006 WL 3499682, at *1 (Bankr. D. Kan. 2006) (filing in name "Mike Berry" not effective where correct name was "Michael Berry;" Nazar v. Bucklin Nat'l Bank (In re Erwin), 50 U.C.C. Rep. Serv. 2d (West) 933, 933 (Bankr. D. Kan. 2003) (using name "Mike Erwin" ineffective where name should have been "Michael Erwin").

^{198.} Act of May 17, 2007, 80th Leg., R.S., ch. 565, § 1, 2007 Tex. Gen. Laws 1030 (current version at Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.503 (West Supp. 2011)).

^{199.} See Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, § 1, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.102).

^{200.} See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.105 (West Supp. 2011).

^{201.} See Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, § 2, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.102).

Section 9.307 was amended to clarify the location of a debtor organized under the laws of the United States. This change was needed because federal statutes are not consistent in terminology, e.g., sometimes referring to "main office" or "home office" as the location of a debtor.²⁰²

Section 9.316 was amended to provide that a security interest will attach and be perfected in new collateral acquired by a debtor after a change of the debtor's location from one state to another state.²⁰³ This perfection will continue for four months after the change in location.²⁰⁴ This change will give greater protection to secured parties than the current section 9.316, which only continues perfection for collateral acquired before the change in location.²⁰⁵

This change in section 9.316 also required amendment of section 9.326 to make a security interest perfected under section 9.316 subordinate to a security interest created by a new debtor.²⁰⁶

Section 9.518 was amended to allow debtors and secured parties the right to file an "information statement" if the party believes that a filed record is inaccurate or was wrongfully filed.²⁰⁷ This change in terminology makes it clear that an information statement does not correct a filed record, but only provides information to a searcher that additional inquiry is needed to determine rights that may exist in collateral.

Sections 9.801 through 9.809 were added as transition provisions to continue perfection by filings made under current law and to provide rules governing the filing of continuation statements and amendments following July 1, 2013, when the amendments become effective.²⁰⁸ As was the case when Chapter 9 was revised in 1999, a five-year transition period was designated to conform with the five-year effectiveness of filed financing statements.²⁰⁹

VI. CONCLUSION

Although several interesting cases were reported during this Survey period, there is no doubt that the amendments to Chapter 9 will have a significant impact on secured lending when they become effective on July 1, 2013. Prior to that time, attorneys practicing in the area of commercial law should become familiar with the amendments and with the need to file continuation statements within the time limits provided in amended section 9.805 in order to continue perfection of security interest perfected

^{202.} See id. § 3.

^{203.} See id. § 6.

^{204.} See id.

^{205.} See Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.316 (West Supp. 2011).

^{206.} See Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, § 8, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as an amendment to Tex. Bus. & Com. Code § 9.326).

^{207.} See id. § 16.

^{208.} See id. § 18.

^{209.} See id. § 18; Tex. Bus. & Com. Code Ann. § 9.515(a) (West 2011).

by filing under the current version of the Code.210

^{210.} See Uniform Law on Secured Transactions, 82nd Leg., R.S., ch. 67, \S 18, 2011 Tex. Sess. Law. Serv. ch. 67 (West) (to be codified as Tex. Bus. & Com. Code \S 9.801).